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Highlights and Must-Sees! 
 

 A happy hello on p4 followed by the final eent lnnhh on p,  

 together with a sad goodbye.    

 Important Enford Commnnity Fnnd npdate on p7. 

   Please note PC AGM - see p9 

 p10-11 - who knew we honld eat so mnhh hhoholate?  See 

 onr Easter fahts! 

   Are yon interested in some Water eane history? P12 

   What a snhhessfnl eitter Pihk!  For details see p14. 

 Coronation plan pnll-ont.  Pages 19-22. 

   Enjoy a good honhert? Save the date p23. 
 

 

 

Regular Features 

 

Parish Council meetings p9   Church Services p5;  

Village Hall activities p6;    Film club p8   

Enford Community Fund p7   Libraries p8    

Hub in the Pub p11    Recipe of the month p13 

Gardening Club p15    PC minutes p17-18  

PCC p23 

Useful Numbers - back cover. 

 

April 2023 

Dates above are taken directly from the Wiltshire Council website so we believe they  
reflect the collection round dates. 

For more information on Rubbish and recycling visit: 
www.wiltshire.gov.uk/rubbish-and-recycling 

Thurs 6th Household waste  

Tues 11th Mixed dry recycling (blue lidded bin) and glass (black box or basket)  

Wed 12th Garden Waste 

Thurs 20th Household waste  

Tues 25th Mixed dry recycling (blue lidded bin) and glass (black box or basket)  

Wed 26th Garden Waste 

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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The next 
Newsletter deadline is 

Wednesday 
19th April 2023  

 

Emails are preferred but all 
items for inclusion, whether 

they are handwritten, typed or 
via e-mail,  

MUST be submitted by the 
deadline date. 

These articles may be handed 
in to any Newsletter  
Committee member.   

 

Please send e-mails to  
enfordnewsletter@gmail.com 

 

Enford Newsletter Committee 
reserves the right to reject or omit 

from publication any material that is  
considered by majority of  
Committee Members to be  

detrimental to any person or which is 
not in the best interest of the  

community as a whole.  All letters 
and articles must be signed, but the 

Committee will withhold the name of 
the writer if this is requested. 
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A word from Rev Philip Bromiley   
 our Team Rector 

For more information about the Avon River Team Churches contact: 
The Team Office: 01980 655457 www.avonriverteam.org.uk/ 
Rev. Gale Hunt: 01980 670326 or gale@avonriverteam.org.uk 

When I look at a pack of playing cards, the four suits remind me of four truths about 
the Easter message:  

 
Hearts symbolise Love, Clubs symbolise A Big Wooden Stick, Diamonds symbolise 

Wealth, and Spades symbolise Digging a Hole. 
 

The Bible tells us clearly that God so loved the world that He gave us Jesus. 
Not only did God humble Himself and become a human being, but Jesus was 
prepared to love us even when the world chose to reject Him. Jesus  
demonstrated a heart full of love like no other, by taking the sins of the world 
on to Himself.  
 

The Lord is a gentleman, Jesus doesn’t force us to love Him. He doesn’t hit 
us over the head with a big stick and demand that we do. Jesus simply 
leaves us with an opportunity. He died for us so that we might be forgiven. 
Our response is to be thankful and love Him in return, if we wish. 
 

The Bible says that when we do love Jesus in return, we become rich. Not in 
a material sense with diamonds and the like, but through enabling us to live 
a life to the full. There are no half measures. Jesus doesn’t promise to solve 
all our problems magically, but He will give us a new perspective and  
meaning to our life that is priceless. 

 

One day people will gather, perhaps in a church, and they will pay tribute to 
the life we’ve lived. They will dig a hole with a spade, for a coffin or for  
ashes, and it will all seem very final. The Easter promise tells us that there is 
more to life than that. The hole in the ground is not the end. Through faith in 
Jesus, death is only the beginning. Because Jesus did it first, we can follow. 

 

The American author, Richard Bach once said “What the caterpillar calls the end of 
the world, the master calls a butterfly.” The miracle of Jesus rising from the dead, 
means that He has defeated the odds. Even though, it seems as though we are in 
the middle of the game, ultimately, the hand is won. Those who live in the Lord never 
see each other for the last time. 
 

Every blessing, Rev Philip Bromiley 

Richard, Pauline and  
family into  

The Old Post Office 

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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Enford Church Update 

 Enford Church Services: 

(Please note...unfortunately, there will be no Breakfast Church in April)                                                   
 

Don’t forget that if you would prefer to worship quietly in your own home, we 
have a short compline service at 8pm each Sunday…a wonderful way to end the 
week and set yourself up for the week ahead.  

 
Ask for the link on Facebook or email the Avon River Team  

avonriverteam@hotmail.com 

Final Lent Lunch 
Do join us for a simple soup lunch, between          

12 noon and 1.30pm, and support Christian Aid. 
 

Date    Venue 
5th April  Enford Church, ENFORD SN9 6DJ 

April  May 

Sunday April 2nd   Palm Sunday  9.30am    Communion  

Thursday April 6th   Maundy Thursday  7.30pm   Service 

Sunday April 9th     Easter Day 9.30am   Easter Communion 

Sunday April 16th 10.30 am Team Service at Netheravon 

Sunday April 23rd 6.00pm Evensong 

Sunday April 20th  9.30am Family Communion  

Sunday May 7th    Coronation weekend 4.30pm Songs of Praise  

Sunday May 14th    Team Service   10.30am at Milston 

Sunday May 21st   9.30am Breakfast Church  

Sunday May 28th   6pm      Evensong 

Our condolences go to all who knew Gerald 
Howell (son of Ted Howell, Enford’s coal 
merchant) who has sadly, recently passed away. 

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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ENFORD VILLAGE HALL & RECREATION GROUND  
 

Private parties: The Village Hall is perfect venue for Weddings and Special     
Anniversaries or Birthdays. It is also ideal for Childrens’ Parties and         

Christenings– or for any other excuse for a Celebration!  
 

Please contact Booking Officer enfordvillagehall@btinternet.com for information or 
visit the Village Hall entry on the website www.enfordnewsletter.org 

Day Activity Time Contact 

Monday 
Yoga 
 

6.00pm – 7.00pm 
 

Emma Petitt  
01980 670510 
emma@petittbros.co.uk  

Tuesday 
Enford Film 
Club 
  

One Tuesday to be 
confirmed each 
month . Doors open 
7.00 p.m. 
  

Theresa Horsey 
etphorsey@gmail.com 

Tuesday 
 
Parish Council 

Please check Parish 
Council website for 
dates 
  

Parish Clerk Tel: 01980 
670034 
clerk@enfordparishcouncil
.gov.uk 

Wednesday 
 
Short Mat 
Bowls 

 
7.00 p.m. – 9.30 p.m. 
September – April 
  

David Spencer Tel: 01980 
670526 
spencersgb@yahoo.co.uk 

Thursday 
 
Pilates 

 
 
8.30 a.m. – 9.30 a.m. 
  

 
Nicci Caswell Tel: 01980 
625245 
nicci@thecaswells.uk 

Thursday  
 
Pregnancy 
Yoga  

 
7.00 p.m. – 8.15 p.m. 

Elice Western 
wildembers-
birth@gmail.com 
Tel: 07714212577 
 

Thursday 
Gardening 
Club 

7.00pm – 9.00pm 2nd 
Thursday in the 
month 

Steve Stringer  
07899 758222  
steve.stringer@outlook.fr  

Friday    

Saturday 
Enford  
Junior  
Football Club 

10.00am  - 11.00am 

Recreation Ground 

Ollie Stagg  
01980 670634 
Steve Todd 
stodd@qinetiq.com  

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
mailto:enfordvillagehall@btinternet.com
http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
mailto:emma@petittbros.co.uk
mailto:etphorsey@gmail.com
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mailto:wildembersbirth@gmail.com
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Re-introducing the Enford Community Fund 
 

Do you remember the last Enford Fete taking place in 2018, or our famous Fireworks party? 
 

These local events bring together our community, and are organised by the Enford  
Community Fund with support from other groups and individuals across the parish. The 
Fund group have reformed and we’re relaunching to remind you of what our objectives and 
plans are. 
 

It takes months of planning and preparation to put on the Fete, and with the Fund  
supporting other events taking place last year for the Jubilee and the Coronation this May, 
we’re instead planning for the next Fireworks event later this year, and the Enford Fete 
which will be back 2024.  More details to follow!  
 

If you’d like to help out with the planning or organisation of these events, please email                               
EnfordFund@gmail.com or contact Chris Rose on 07836 771017. 

 

The Fund reinvests profits from these events back into the community. And with us not  
being able to run any for a few years, we have ensured that we retain enough funds to put 
on these community events again in the future.  Recent gifts have been made to the  
Village Hall, improving the footpath from Water Lane to Grants Road, supporting the  
installation of a new bench in East Chisenbury and a donation towards the new flagpole at 
All Saints church. 
 

Our accounts will be made available on the Enford Newsletter website soon, and in the 
meantime, we’re pleased to announce that some funding is available to help projects and 
events that benefit the whole parish this year.  
 

Applications can be made by individuals or groups, and for more information see below or 
please email  EnfordFund@gmail.com. 

 

The Enford Community Fund  
Funding is available to help projects/events in the Parish of Enford (which  
includes East and West Chisenbury, Coombe, Fifield and Littlecott). 
 

Applications for awards must be made to  EnfordFund@gmail.com  
by email or letter, no later than the first day of the award month (March and  
September). 
 

The following guidelines will be followed in allocating funds: 
1. Awards will be considered every 6 months in March and September. 
2. Awards will be made for individual projects and are not designed to allow  

awardees to become reliant on the award on an annual/regular basis. 
3. Awards will be made to causes that benefit the community and not specific  

individuals. 
4. No awards will exceed £1,000. 
5. For any award to be made, there must be agreement by at least 75% of the  

Committee. 

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
mailto:EnfordFund@gmail.com
mailto:EnfordFund@gmail.com
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Enford Film Club 
 

Tues 18th APRIL 

THE GRADUATE 

This film, released in 1967, was the highest grossing 
film of that year and is even now the 23rd highest, taking    
inflation into account. It is ranked by the American Film 
Institute as being the 17th greatest film of all time and 
has been preserved in the US National Film Registry as 
being culturally, historically or aesthetically significant.   
 
The film received 7 Academy Award nominations, including Dustin Hoffman for 
best actor, and won Best Director. It won Dustin Hoffman his star status even 
though he was paid only £20,000, £4,000 after expenses!  Anne Bancroft stars as 
the seductive Mrs Robinson and Katharine Ross as her daughter.  Watch out too 

for an uncredited appearance by Richard Dreyfus. 
 
 
The film will be preceded by a talk and Powerpoint  
presentation by Hugo Vickers, who will tell the  
fascinating story of which stars were either rejected by the 
producer, or turned down roles they were offered. 

 
Doors open at 6.30.   

£7 per ticket, which includes a glass of wine. 
 

Mobile Library Services 

 

Dates and times of all mobile library stops are available online via the website  
https://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/libraries-home    

and from printed timetables available from the mobile library. We look forward to seeing 
all of our customers when we next visit you.     

Next due in Enford on Friday 7 April at 3:25pm for 20 minutes... 
...and then on these dates at the same time:  

Friday 07 April, 2023 
Friday 05 May, 2023 
Friday 02 June, 2023 
Friday 30 June, 2023 
Friday 28 July, 2023 
Friday 25 Aug, 2023 
Friday 22 Sept, 2023 

If you’ve never used the mobile library before it’s free 
to join and you can use your membership card in any 
Wiltshire Library or online to access free eBooks and 
eMagazines.     

Netheravon Library 
 

Open Monday and Thursday 1pm - 5pm. 

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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Elizabeth Harrison, Clerk. Email: 
clerk@enfordparishcouncil.gov.uk 

ANNUAL  PARISH  MEETING 2023 
 

The ANNUAL PARISH MEETING will be held on  
Tuesday 11th April 2023 at 7.30pm in the Village Hall. 

 
In a change from previous years where both the Parish Council AGM and the 
Annual Parish Meeting have been held on the same night, this year the  
Annual Parish Meeting will be a ‘stand alone’ event. 
 
What is it?  It is not only a legal requirement of the Parish Council, it is also a 
great opportunity for all the parish committees, clubs, group etc to come  
together and raise any issues they are having in order to build a stronger, 
more cohesive community. 
 
Reports will be received from the Chairman of the Parish Council, the  
Parish Hall Management Committee, the Village Hall, the Enford Community 
Fund, the Enford Newsletter, the Enford Football Club the Parochial Church 
Council and the Enford Avon Valley Youth Club.  A look back on the last year 
and its events – hurdles or triumphs, a look ahead to the coming year with its 
hopes and possibilities and finally a report on the financial position of the  
entity.   
 

This is an opportunity to bring everyone together and strengthen the  
community.  It is a public meeting and everyone is welcome to attend. 

 
Light refreshments will be available. 

Enford Parish council Meetings  
www.enfordparishcouncil.gov.uk 

Held at Enford Village Hall 
 

Next meeting: 

 

DAY   DATE       START TIME      MEETING TYPE 
 
Tuesday  April 11th   7.30pm   Annual Parish Meeting 
Tuesday  May 16th   6.30pm   Parish Council AGM 
     7.30pm   Parish Council Meeting 
Tuesday  July 11th   7.30pm   Parish Council Meeting 
Tuesday  September 5th  7.30pm  Parish Council Meeting 
Tuesday  November 7th  7.30pm   Parish Council Meeting 
  November 28th  7.30pm   Precept Meeting 24/25 
Tuesday  December 5th  7.30pm   Parish Council Meeting 

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
mailto:clerk@enfordparishcouncil.gov.uk
http://www.enfordparishcouncil.gov.uk
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Ten Easter Facts 
 

1. Easter Sunday celebrates the  
resurrection of Jesus Christ.   
 

After Jesus was crucified, his body was  
taken down from the cross, and placed in a 
cave. The cave was guarded by Roman  
soldiers and a massive stone was put over the 
entrance.  On Sunday, three days after the 
crucifixion, Mary Magdalene visited the 
tomb to find that the stone had been moved 
and Jesus’ body had gone.  According to the Gospels in the Bible, Mary  
Magdalene saw Jesus that day and Christians believe God raised Jesus from 
the dead. Christians call this the Resurrection and believe it shows that  
Jesus died for our suns and that mankind will have eternal life in Heaven. 

 
2. It is traditional to eat Easter Eggs on Easter Sunday.   
Even before Easter was celebrated, our ancestors celebrated 
Spring at a similar time to Easter and eggs were a symbol of new 
life with Spring being a time to celebrate new life and rebirth. 
 

 
3. Easter Sunday is on a different date every year.   
Easter falls on the first Sunday after the Full Moon that is after the 21st 
March. 
 

4. It is traditional to eat lamb on Easter Sunday.   
The eating of lamb on Easter Sunday goes back further than 
Easter and is connected to Passover, a Jewish festival.   
Passover celebrates the Israelites being freed from slavery 
and at the end of Passover a ‘Passover lamb’ is eaten.  It is 
likely that Jews who converted to Christianity kept the  
tradition of eating a lamb but rather than eat it on Passover 
they ate it on Easter Sunday. 
 
5. Easter Island was discovered on Easter Sunday.  

In 1772 on 5th April, Jacob Roggeveen first stepped foot on the Island. It 
was Easter Sunday so he named the island Easter Island.  It was already 
called Rapa Nui by the people who lived on the island but that didn’t stop 
Roggeveen.  So in the English speaking world we call it Easter Island but it’s 
real name is Rapa Nui. 
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The Hub in the Pub 
  

 Enford’s Community Café 
 

At The Swan 
3rd  Thursday of the month  

  The next Hub will be April 20th  
  9.30—11.30am 

  
Tea, Coffee & Home-made Cakes 

  
 A place to meet your friends and make new 

friends. 
  

All Welcome! 

6. Easter Witches on Easter Sunday.   
Children in Sweden and Finland dress up as  
Easter Witches on Easter Sunday and go door-to-
door with bunches of willow twigs. They will say a 
blessing which is said to drive away evil spirits and 
in return the children are given a chocolate egg. 

 

7. On Easter 
Sunday thousands 
of people go to 
the Vatican City to hear the Pope’s bless-
ing from the church’s balcony.  This is 
known as ‘Urbi et Orbi’ which means ‘To the 
city and to the world’.   
 

8. The word Easter came before  
Christianity.  It originates from an Anglo-

Saxon springtime goddess named Ēostre.  

 

9. In Hungary, women dress up in traditional 
clothes on Easter Sunday and get splashed 
with water.  This tradition has happened since 
the second century AD, which means it is even 
older than Christianity. 
 

10. Between 80 and 90 million chocolate eggs 
are eaten each year in Britain 
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Water 
Lane 

By  
Jane Young 

 
 

Looking at the recent spring at the bottom of water lane, I 
wondered if any recent villagers would like to know a little 
of the history of Water Lane. 
 
The spring in the village at the bottom of Water Lane  
happens nearly every year depending on the water table.  
 
There is also a main one which doesn’t happen very often, it 
starts at Baden Down Farm almost 2 miles from the village. 
 
Once it starts running, it then follows the contour of the 
terrain carrying on down the valley known as the Rainbow 
Bottom, then dropping down into the road aptly named  
Water Lane.  Lovely crystal clear water about 6inches deep 
then flows on down the lane to where the ground levels out 
where it drops once again into a field on the left hand side.  
It then follows the valley through the middle of 2 fields and 
on through what was once the coal yard (now 2 private  
houses) carrying on through Lower Farm, where there used 
to be a tunnel into the wall to allow the water onto the road. 
 
This has only happened twice in almost 80 years and I have 
been lucky enough to see both of them. 

  

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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Courtesy of The Red Lion,  
East Chisenbury 

Charred Broccoli with Wild Garlic Houmous and a 
Spring Onion Pesto. 

It’s that time of year that chefs quite stereotypically say that Yorkshire Rhubarb and 
Wild garlic are some of their favourite ingredients to use.  The following dish shows the 
ease at which Wild garlic can be used.  
 

Ingredients 
500g Purple sprouting broccoli or tender stem broccoli 
 
WILD GARLIC AND  
BUTTERBEAN HOUMOUS  
 
240g cooked butterbeans beans 
12 wild garlic leaves 
30ml of rapeseed oil 
2 tbsp of tahini 
1 small lemon, juiced  
Salt and pepper 
Wild garlic flowers 
 

Method 
 

Houmous 
 

Drain a tin of cooked butter beans and rinse with cold water. 
 

Weigh 240g of the beans place into a blender.  
 

Wash and drain the wild garlic, add to the blender along with the tahini, lemon juice, 
salt and pepper. Start blending, slowly add the rapeseed oil to emulsify. Adjust  
seasoning as needed and set aside once you have a smooth houmous consistency.  
 

Pesto 
 

Take 8 spring onions, remove outer layer and wash so they’re clean. Place onto a  
baking tray and roast at 180°c for about 5-10 minutes with a little rapeseed oil, until 
tender. 
 

Toast the pine nuts in a frying pan on the stove until golden brown. Allow the nuts and 
spring onions to cool. Place all ingredients into a food processor other than the Old 
Winchester and pulse. There should still be a slight texture to your pesto. Fold through 
the cheese and adjust seasoning.  
 

Take your broccoli, trim it and blanch in boiling salted water. Size depending this’ll 
take 2-4 minutes. It needs to be just cook with a slight bite still. Drain and drizzle with a 
little rapeseed oil. Char on a preheated griddle pan to get some nice colour and smoky 
flavour to your broccoli.  
 

To serve ensure the pesto and houmous is room temperature. Place a large spoonful of 
houmous onto your place, spread it out a bit. Top with your broccoli and then your p 
esto. Finish with wild garlic flowers to garnish. Enjoy! 
 
 

SPRING ONION PESTO 
 
8 spring onions, roasted 
30g pine nuts  
15g Old Winchester finely 
grated 
¼ bunch parsley chopped 
1 tsp white wine vinegar 
½ lemon, juiced 
60ml rapeseed oil 

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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A big thank you to the many litter pickers who turned out on Saturday 
18 March to collect litter from all around our villages from A & B tank 
crossings to the verges all around the parish.  A huge turnout and the 

largest pile of rubbish ever collected.   
 

A very big thank you to Pete and everyone at the Swan who provided 
hot drinks and a bacon butty at the end of the ‘pick’! 

 
 
 

 

THANK YOU TO THE LITTER PICKERS 

Just some of the pickers who turned out on the day! 
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Friends of Netheravon school PTFA  
Monthly prize Bingos 

Sun 30th April 2023 
Sun  4th June 2023 
Sun 25th June 2023 
Sun 30th July 2023 
Sun 27th Aug 2023 
Sun 24th Sept 2023 
Sun 29th Oct 2023 
Sun 26th Nov 2023 

 

ENFORD GARDENING CLUB 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 
 

Richard Cripps – “Gardening for Wildlife” 

Thursday 13th April 2023 

7.00 for 7.15 pm ENFORD VILLAGE HALL 

Bring and buy plant stall. Raffle  
Tea and coffee, entry £5 

Everyone Welcome! 

Further details from Steve Stringer 07899 758222 
email: steve.stringer@outlook.fr 

 

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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ENFORD PARISH COUNCIL 
Abridged Draft Minutes of the meeting of 7th March 2023 

 

Residents in attendance were Mr John Manser, Mr Barry Chamberlaine, Mr Greg 
Parker and Mr George Prior-Palmer of the Wiltshire Wildlife Trust      
 

23/020 Public Question Time  
 

George Prior-Palmer of Wiltshire Wildlife Trust was in attendance to explain and discuss 
the Trust’s Planning Application to realign the Avon river at West Chisenbury to its  
natural course and flood plain areas.  He explained that the river had previously been 
straightened (to improve the flow) and dredged (to deepen it).  The main issue is the 
health of the river and at present it is badly polluted mainly due to the amount of  
phosphates and nitrates draining into it and destroying the natural habitat, be it plant or 
animal species.  The application plans, reports,   modelling etc had been supplied  
directly to the Clerk who had circulated them to the Cllrs and those residents who had 
requested information.  Most had read some or all of the plans.    
Overall, the work would be similar to that done in 2017 at A crossing and should this plan 
be successful, it was hoped to join the two areas together.  The work is not expected to 
start until August or early Autumn and the meanders, riffles and pools would be created 
first before being connected to the river.  Finally, the natural flora would be given a small 
start to allow it to take over naturally in future – willows, sedges and reeds irises etc.  
Questions were raised on water extraction and its effect, how this might affect the  
current flooding problems in Enford, the local fishing syndicates, whether there might be 
pools of stagnant water giving a breeding ground to mosquitoes, what would happen to 
any archaeological finds and the change in appearance of the winterbournes.   
George responded that there should not be any adverse effect or increase of water  
extraction as the area would retain more water and the flow should be generally  
reduced.  The flooding problems experienced in Enford are either surface water coming 
off the Plain or winterbournes rather than the river itself.  George has a meeting this week 
with the Chisenbury syndicate and will contact the local fishing syndicates downstream as 
this is an aspect on which he had not previously consulted, though he didn’t envisage 
there being a large impact.  The ‘pools’ would not be completely stagnant, there would be 
a gradual flow of water through them which mosquitoes would not find suitable for  
breeding and an Archaeologist would be on a watching brief throughout the whole project.  
Cllr Waight commented that the winterbournes on his land had started earlier than usual 
and wondered whether this was due to the new borehole recently created further  
downstream.  Cllr Hiskett asked if there was any link between this project and a similar, 
but larger project at Figheldean Mill.  George explained that they were separate projects 
run by separate organisations with different funding but aimed to achieve the same thing. 
Cllr Richard Roberts thanked George for attending and answering all the points that were 
raised.  George and the attending residents then left the meeting.  All Cllrs agreed that 
they were happy to support the plan. 
 

23/021 Police Matters and Neighbourhood Watch 
 

There was no Police presence or recent Report covering Enford. Cllr Clark highlighted the 
following issues from the Neighbour Watch website: 
i. They are predicting a rise in cyber crime and want people to be alert for scammers etc 
ii. If you need a plumber, make sure you check first that they are on the approved list. 
iii. Looking ahead to warmer weather where one might leave a window open, they are           
recommending the use of window restrictors. 
iv. Vodafone has launched a new app called ‘Zoteria’.  It enables people to report hate 
crime incidents, either against themselves or on behalf of someone else, and access  
support from LGBTQ+ charities. It also aims to improve the reporting of trends relating to 
LGBTQ+ hate crime,   
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and so build a more accurate picture of the issue across the UK.  Zoteria is free to 
download via app stores now. 
A point was raised about scammers now being able to use the local STD code (01980) 
when phoning potential victims.  You are drawn in to thinking it is a local call and you drop 
your guard. Be alert at all times. 
Cllr Richard Roberts mentioned the fact that the Deputy Chief Constable had joined the 
Speedwatch team recently.  Not only were there fewer hand signals exchanged by the 
drivers but his speed camera automatically generates immediate fines for people  
breaking the speed limit. 
 

23/026 Matters Arising 
 

i.   New bins in East Chisenbury.  The two new bins previously agreed by the Council 
have been installed and are in use in East Chisenbury   
ii.  New Defibrillator in East Chisenbury.   The Defibrillator has arrived and is now 
awaiting the consultation with an electrician before being installed on the side of The Red 
Lion.  Once installed it will be notified on the Webnos system (for Police and Ambulances) 
and Cllr Farrow will do the weekly checks and reports. 
iii. Planning for the Annual Litter Pick – Saturday 18th March. Cllr Roberts has the 
gloves, sticks, bags, tabards etc and will replenish any extras required before the day.  It 
will start as usual at the central bus stop in Enford at 10.30am for a brief safety talk and 
allocation of people to routes in the Parish.  Finishing at circa midday there will be free 
teas, coffees and bacon rolls supplied by The Swan.   This year the Parish Council will be 
funding the cost.   The Clerk will make sure that WC will collect the rubbish on Monday so 
it is not lying around. 
iv. Annual Parish Meeting.  Due to a change of dates in the PC diary, the Annual  
Parish Meeting will be held on Tuesday, 11th April at 7.30pm in the Village Hall.  This 
meeting is open to all residents and is for the various groups and clubs in the parish to 
give their annual reports – events during the year, events planned for next year and a 
financial report which also assists the PC in awarding donations each year.  The Clerk will 
contact all those concerned in due course.  To be more sociable at the same time, the 
Parish Council will be supplying wine and soft drinks for those who wish to attend. 
v.  Aster Licence fee.  The Clerk reported that she has been informed of another annual 
increase by Aster.  This is for the ability to walk across approximately 5 metres of grass in 
order to enter the Playpark.  In 2019 it was £5.00 per annum, in 2020 it was £100.00, in 
2021 it was £101.40, 2022 it was £106.36 and Aster now say that for 2023 it will be 
£119.76 – an increase of 12.6% on the previous year.  The Clerk has spoken to Aster 
regarding this but 3x one day licences would cost even more.  A discussion was had on 
the best approach to this rise.  The Clerk will await the arrival of the bill. 
vi. Coronation celebrations.  Cllr Roberts reported there would be a further meeting 
next   Monday night but as things stand it is envisaged to be: 
Saturday night – A bonfire at the Village Hall, drinks and beer will be supplied in order to 
toast the Coronation. 
Sunday – A ‘singing event’ (in addition to the normal 9.30 service) in the morning.  A 
‘Crown’ event and parade, a treasure hunt, children’s events and a street picnic lunch in 
front of the Swan.  The road will be closed, as it was for Her Late Majesty’s Platinum  
Jubilee. The PC and the Community Fund will be assisting financially. 
 

23/027 Resident’s issues Raised.  
         

i. Planning Application at New Buildings.  This application was hugely contested in 
January and it has since been withdrawn by the applicant. It is thought that the developer 
may decide to re-apply with an amended scheme in the future. 
 
23/036 Date of Next Meeting 
 

Tuesday, 11th April – ANNUAL PARISH MEETING - at 7.30pm in the Village Hall.   

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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Salisbury Hospital Constituency Meeting 
Wednesday 29th March at 6pm 

Phoenix Hall, Netheravon 
 

Peter Kosminsky - elected hospital trust governor for Kennet - invites you 
to meet the Trust Chair Ian Green, together with senior executives from 
Salisbury NHS Foundation Trust.  There will be short presentation about 
the current situation at the hospital but the purpose of the meeting is for 
you to ask questions of your governor and of senior hospital officers.   
 

Please come - all welcome. 

Police and Crime Commissioner  

Philip Wilkinson  
Volunteers play a vital role in helping to keep our county safe and are a great way for 
members of the public to get more involved in policing matters, which is why I’m thrilled to 
be opening the latest round of volunteer recruitment this week.  I strongly believe policing 
should be community led, and not just done to us. To continue to do this we need to have 
ongoing and open conversations with volunteers who represent these communities and 
encourage more people to get involved. 
 

Having individuals and groups who are willing to meet, discuss and challenge the police 
service is vital. They generously give up their time to check and test our services, help us 
understand the community's perception, ensure we are continuing to treat people with 
dignity and respect, and influence decision making when policing is changing. 
 

There are several groups and individuals who work with the OPCC and the Force, these 
include the Independent Advisory Group, Stop and Search Scrutiny Panel, Multi Agency 
Hate Crime Group, BME Advisory Group, Independent Custody Visitors, CCTV  
volunteers and more.  When appropriate I attend these groups to listen and understand 
the views of the group, how policing is impacting others, and how we need to change and 
improve. 
 

In my role these independent voices are so important, and I would like to thank all those 
who give their time to these groups and roles. Your independent voice has a real impact 
on how we police our county and how we shape services for the future. 
 

To see my office’s current volunteering vacancies, please visit: 
www.wiltshire-pcc.gov.uk/the-pcc-and-you/get-involved/ 

Friday June 30th at 7pm 
 

A Summer Concert in Enford 
Church given by Salisbury Plain 
Military Wives Choir and Pewsey 

Male Voice Choir followed by drinks 
and canapés.  

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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Walk for Wards is Salisbury Hospital Charity’s flagship  
fundraising event this summer and is free to enter.  
 

There are three distances to choose from – 3k, 5k and 10k – 
and walkers can fundraise for their chosen ward or department. 

 

Helena Sinclair, of the Stars Appeal, said: “We’ve had fantastic support for this 
year’s Walk for Wards so far with nearly 250 people signed up already. We’d like 
to encourage everyone to get signed up and help us support patients by funding 
projects that make a real difference to patients, their families and staff at the 
Hospital.” 

 

To sign up or for more information about Walk for Wards  
visit:  https://starsappeal.org/event/walk-for-wards/ 

Stars Appeal supporter Michael Beck BEM  

A dedicated supporter, Michael Beck BEM, who passed 
away in November 2021 and raised over £450,000 
during 18 years of fundraising for The Stars Appeal, 
Salisbury District Hospital’s Charity of the Stars  
Appeal has been honoured with a special artwork.  
Michael’s fundraising played a major role in funding 
many Stars Appeal projects including Salisbury’s first 
dedicated Breast Unit, the Children’s Unit, state-of-the
-art scanners, recreational activities for Spinal Unit 
patients and cancer support programmes. He also 
inspired many others to donate and fundraise  
themselves. 

This artwork expresses our gratitude to Michael and celebrates his life and his selfless work. 
We continue to miss him and remain forever grateful to him . 

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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Wiltshire Council “We’re Targeting Fly-tippers Campaign” 
 

Information about fly-tipping in Wiltshire? Report it to Wiltshire Council  and you may earn a  
voucher of up to £200.   

For more information go to: www.wiltshire.gov.uk/community-environment-wtf 

CAN YOU HELP PLEASE? 

Wiltshire Link Schemes are voluntary groups which offer a transport and good       
neighbour service to members of our local communities, who need to access 
essential services, including medical appointments, shopping for food, or to  
attend social activities. These essential services provide a safety net for those 
unable to access   services in other ways. Link Schemes aim to complement 
other services, statutory and voluntary, and clients would be directed to another 
service if appropriate 

TWO WAYS YOU CAN HELP? 

Coordinators – we have a small group of volunteer coordinators who work on a 
rota system. Our clients telephone the Link number to book transport for their                  
appointments/visits.  The duty coordinator will find a volunteer driver who is free 
for that date. The Link number is a mobile phone which is passed between  
coordinators. It, of course, has voicemail and text facilities. 

This is something you can do from home and pretty much in your own time to 
suit your personal circumstances.  If you are unable to answer a call the client 
will leave a voicemail which you can respond to when you take the messages.  

Driving – We are always looking for more drivers.  A shortage of drivers on a 
particular day would mean that we are unable to fulfil requests. Drivers may 
claim 45p per mile to cover expenses. It may be that you can only manage one 
or two drives a month. That is still very helpful.  Drivers are volunteers and so 
always have the option to say they are not available on a particular day. Clients 
are asked to make a voluntary donation, which is how the scheme is funded. 

If you feel able to help with Coordination, and/or driving, or would like to 
know more, please call Judy Hobrough on 07860 666247. 

URC Link covers local villages around Upavon.  

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/community-environment-wtf


www.enfordnewsletter.org                                 April 2023  

26 

Can you help Local Families?  
 

Home Start North Wiltshire is committed to equality, diversity, and safe 
recruitment. 

This volunteering post is subject to an enhanced DBS check.  
Charity number: 1106736 

 

Home-Start helps families with children under five who are experiencing 
tough times. Volunteers visit families weekly to help them cope with 
challenges such as:  
isolation, poor mental health, financial worries, and multiple birth.  
Support is tailored to need. It could be accompanying a parent to a  
playgroup or playing with a child whose parent is too ill.  Often, just  
listening makes all the difference. 

“If it hadn’t been for Home-Start, we 
would have lost all hope. Every time I 

think of them, I smile.” Mum.  

We’re looking for volunteers with: 
 A friendly, positive nature 
 Great listening skills and empathy 
 Parenting skills or relevant life experience 
 Time to visit families for 2-3 hours each week 

 

Next Volunteer training starts: February 2023. Devizes. T:01672 569457, 

E: hello@homestartnorthwiltshire.org.uk W: www.homestartnorthwiltshire.org.uk   

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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PEWSEY VALE COMMUNITY 
CRAFT & TEA ROOM 

OPEN: 
WED 10.30 – 1.30 
THU 10.00 - 4.00 
FRI 10.00 - 4.00 
SAT 10.00 - 4.00 

 

TEA,  FRESH COFFEE,  
 HOT CHOCOLATE 

HOME MADE CAKES 
TOASTED TEA CAKES 

SANDWICHES &  
TOASTIES  

JACKET POTATOES & 
SOUP 

OLD FORD COURT, HIGH ST, 
PEWSEY SN9 5AQ 

♡ Run exclusively by  
volunteers;  

 

♡ Reasonably priced food 
in a welcoming space; 

 

♡ Profits are donated to 
local charities; 

LOCAL ART WORK, 
CARDS & CRAFTS  

FOR SALE 

♡ Interested in helping? -  
  pop in for a volunteer form 

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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ENFORD DEFIBRILLATOR 
 The  defibrillator is in a yellow box on the wall of 

 
Hill House, 9 Longstreet, SN9 6DD                Grid Ref  SU142515. 

  
It is located in the centre of Enford 25m north of The Swan next to the 

parish notice boards. 
  

If you think you need to use the defibrillator call 999.  
The Emergency Service will give you the code to get into the cabinet.  

YOU CAN READ MORE ABOUT IT AT WWW.ENFORDNEWSLETTER.ORG WHERE YOU 

WILL ALSO FIND A LINK TO A SHORT VIDEO SHOWING YOU HOW TO USE IT. 

Swindon  
Domestic Abuse  

Support  
Service 

24 hours 
7 days a week 

365 days a year 
 

*A free, non-
judgmental 24hr  
helpline answered day 
and night by a trained 
advisor, not a  
machine.  
*A purpose-built  
refuge facility in  
Swindon with 22 self-
contained flats  
*Extensive community 
support.  

If you are worried 
about your  

situation, you can 
call them in  
confidence  

01793 610610. 

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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To advertise here call Jeni Scott-Dalgleish on:  
 01980-670210 or 07779 986920 or 

email:enfordnewsletter@gmail.com 
 

Various rates available for both regular and ad hoc  
advertising in the 
printed edition, online 
and on Facebook if 
you choose.   

Call or email for  
further information.  

                                

Prospect Hospice Iceland Trek 
 

 

 
Challenge yourself on a 40km trek in Iceland from 16 to 20 March 2024. 
 
See the awe-inspiring southern coast, navigate through fields of geothermal  
activity with their bubbling mud pools, dip in the hot springs in the valley of  
Solfataras and Reykjadlur and reward yourself with the views from the highest 
point in the Hengill Heritage site. 
 
The Prospect Hospice fundraising team will be by your side while you help raise 
vital funds to support the care of local people at the end of their lives. 
 
Perhaps you would like to take on this trek in memory of a loved one? Or maybe 
you want to challenge yourself, do something different or tick this iconic trip off 
your bucket list? Whatever the reason, the dedicated team at Prospect Hospice 
will support you every step of the way. 

 
For more information, please visit:  

https://www.prospect-hospice.net/iceland 

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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 Mobile Dog Groomer 

K-9 Pamper  Unit 
                                                                 

Professional, friendly dog grooming   
service based in Pewsey. 

 
Krissy Anthistle 

Tel: 07469 202411 
Email:info@k9pamperunit.co.uk 

www.k9pamperunit.co.uk 

Ring Donna 

on 

07711 579403 

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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Digger & Mojo 
 

DECORATIVE ANTIQUES EMPORIUM 
AND REPAIR WORKSHOPS 

 

 
We sell + restore Antiques + revamp your furniture 

Mending · Painting · Reupholstery 
 

SHOP OPEN FRIDAYS TO SUNDAYS 11AM-5PM 
WORKSHOPS OPEN 7 DAYS BY APPOINTMENT  

CALL AHEAD ON  01672 851 510 
WOODBOROUGH GARDEN CENTRE, PEWSEY, SN9 5PF 

 

www.diggerandmojo.com 
 

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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Jonathan Green Antiques 
 

We Buy & Sell             Repair & Restoration                    
Silver                                   Silver 
Jewellery                                Jewellery 
Gold Coins                             Hand Engraving 
Anything interesting             Machine Engraving 
Home Visits no obligation    Remodelling of Jewellery    
                                          

You can find us at the rear of the ground floor. 
The Antiques Market                        
37 Catherine Street 

Salisbury 
SP1 2DH 

01722 332635 
Email: jg@jonathangreenantiques.co.uk 

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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Oil Boiler Servicing  
Commissioning & Repairs 

 

Call Graham C Brown & Son 
01980 622737      

 
Fully Qualified                    Fully Insured  
 
 

Experienced Technician 
 

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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Servicing, MoT tests and Repairs for 
Classic Cars as well as Modern  

 
Telephone: 01980 670348 
 
www.themotorgarage.co.uk 
enquiries@themotorgarage.co.uk 
 
Netheravon, Salisbury, Wiltshire, SP4 9RH 

INTRUDER ALARMS, CCTV, 
FIRE ALARMS & EXTINGUISHERS 

ELECTRONIC GATES 
Service and Installation  

Tel 07515358875 
email info@akerfireandsecurity.co.uk  

 

18 The Bluestone Centre, Sunrise Way, Solstice 

Park, Amesbury, Wiltshire, SP4 7YR 
T: 01980 258472    

E: equidae-equineservices@outlook.com 

Opening Times  

Monday and Tuesday 5.00pm – 7.00pm 

Wednesday 1.30pm – 7.00pm 

Thursday and Friday 8.30am – 6.00pm 

Saturday 9.00am – 5.30pm 

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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 VILLAGE COMMITTEES 
 

Chairman    Richard Roberts  671055 
Vice Chairman    Mark Hiskett (PROW)  670955 
PCC Representative  
Public Rights of Way 
Roads and Highways   Martin Farrow    
Planning    Peter Cliffe-Roberts  671676 
Parish Clerk    Elizabeth Harrison  670034 
Playpark/Village Amenities   Jane Young   670532 
and Youth Representative                 
Neighbourhood Watch/   Charlotte Clark   670276  
Police Liaison  
Tidworth Area Board and   Anthony D’Arcy Irvine  670501 
Village Hall Representative        
Flood Warden    Bruce Waight   670113 
No specific role   Pat Holdway   671792 
No specific role           
Steward contact   Rob Coulthard           670967       

VILLAGE HALL 
Chairman and   Judy D’Arcy-Irvine 
Booking Officer   (670501) 
Vice Chairman  Vacant 
PC Rep        A D’Arcy-Irvine 
Secretary   Hamish Scott-Dalgleish 
Camera Club            Jane Young 
Newsletter   Jacqui Elkins 
Property Officer      David Spencer 
Grounds Officer      Hamish Scott-Dalgleish 
Gardening Club  Rosemary Cox 
Short Mat Bowls  David Spencer 
Junior Football Club  Ollie Stagg 
 

NETHERAVON SCHOOL 

NEWSLETTER  

 

 
Chair            Sue Cosgrove      
Vice Chair & PC Rep  Jane Young 
Secretary & Advertising Jeni Scott- 
    Dalgleish  
Treasurer          Roz Perry 
Village Hall Rep                      Jacqui Elkins 
Parish Hall Rep  Thersea Horsey 
Compiler:        Shona Stewart 
Social Media Officer  Iris Daunt- 
    Withers 
Co-opted           Claire Mingham/Gareth Rowe 
 
        

             
 

Church Wardens       Tim Edwards  
Treasurer             Tom Hunter 
Secretary             Tom Hunter 
Council Members: Mary Burdick 
            Sue de Candole 
   Venetia Field  
   Fanny Middleton 
   Fi Leakey  
 

Chairman of Governors Mr Richard March  
Head Teacher   Mrs Gillian Durrans  

PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL 

PARISH COUNCIL www.enfordparishcouncil.gov.uk 

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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USEFUL NUMBERS 
 

EMERGENCY SERVICES 
 

DOCTORS 
DURRINGTON Avon Valley Practice Surgery  01980 652378  
LARKHILL  Larkhill Medical Centre   01980 845266   
UPAVON  Avon Valley Practice Surgery, Fairfield 01980 630221 
 

HOSPITAL 
 

SALISBURY DISTRICT HOSPITAL    01722 336262 
  
POLICE 
 

POLICE       
 

OTHERS  
ELECTRICITY    105 
ENVIRONMENTAL AGENCY  0800 80 70 60     
FLOOD LINE     0345 988 1188  
GAS      0800 111 999   
 

DURRINGTON LINK 
 

LINK (Durrington & District)   01980 594857  
SCHOOLS 
 

DURRINGTON, Avon Valley Secondary School  01980 652467 
NETHERAVON, All Saints’ C of E Primary  01980 670339 
RUSHALL, Rushall C of E Primary   01980 630360    
PEWSEY, Pewsey Vale Secondary School  01672 565000  
 

ENFORD PARISH COUNCIL WEBSITE www.enfordparishcouncil.gov.uk 
WILTSHIRE COUNCIL 

BIN COLLECTIONS telephone 0300 456 0102  
For all services start here and choose the service from their list. 

    HQ SALISBURY PLAIN TRAINING AREA 

999 MOD Police Control Room - Crime in progress 

01371 854444 - MOD Police Control Room - Non-emergency crime on 
SPTA only 

01980 674951 to call 24hour Range operations - To report suspicious 
activities or dangerous issues.     

01980 620819 Complaints Line - The only way to make a complaint. 
0800 022 3334 - Landmarc National Service Centre - To report damage 
to training area or fly-tipping  
For Salisbury Plain Training Area News, giving times of live firing,  

current and upcoming exercises go to 
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/salisbury-plain-training-area-spta-

newsletter 

Health & Safety reminder for all Military Training Areas & Ranges: 

Do not touch or tamper with Military debris. Wash your hands before you eat. 

Clean your footwear before you enter your car or home.  
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